COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF THE CONGO

GCPEA collected over 430 attacks on schools in 2022 and 2023, with North Kivu, Ituri, and Mai-Ndombe provinces particularly affected. In addition to attacks on schools, GCPEA collected reports of schools being used for military purposes, and armed groups recruiting students from schools or along school routes. Attacks on higher education students and staff also continued.

CONTEXT

Armed conflict between non-state armed groups and Congolese national armed forces (Forces armées de la République Démocratique du Congo – FARDC), as well as intercommunal violence, increased in the Democratic Republic of the Congo during the 2022-2023 reporting period, especially in North Kivu province.¹ Approximately 120 armed groups were operating in Ituri, North Kivu, South Kivu, and Tanganyika provinces, according to the Kivu Security Tracker.² Ahead of the presidential and parliamentary elections in December 2023, citizens encountered violence and discrimination at voting registration sites.³

Attacks conducted by the Rwandan-backed March 23 Movement (M23) armed group, which resumed military operations in 2021, increased during the reporting period.⁴ In March 2022, renewed fighting between armed groups and the Congolese army escalated, and in May 2022, M23 fighters conducted the largest attack in a decade against the FARDC and seized territory in North Kivu province, on the Congolese-Rwandan border.⁵ M23 fighters also committed sexual violence against women and girls, according to Human Rights Watch and news reports.⁶ In March 2023, M23 and the FARDC agreed to a ceasefire, which generally held, despite sporadic violent events.⁷ In North Kivu, South Kivu, and Ituri provinces, armed groups and government forces reportedly killed more than 2,440 civilians in 2022.⁸ The UN verified that recruitment and use represented one-quarter of the almost 2,000 grave violations against children in the Democratic Republic of the Congo in the first six months of 2022, with a sharp increase reported in the first three months of the year.⁹

Intercommunal violence continued during the reporting period and increased in Kwamouth territory, Mai-Ndombe province, according to Amnesty International and Human Rights Watch.¹⁰ At least 300 people were killed and more than 11,000 people were displaced in 2022 as a result of the ongoing violence.¹¹ During the clashes, civilian buildings, including schools, hospitals, and houses, were damaged and destroyed.¹²

More than 26 million people were in need of humanitarian assistance in 2023, including over 15 million children. In late 2023, the UN reported that 6.5 million people were internally displaced in DRC, including 3.8 million children, with more than 2.9 million people newly displaced in 2023. Armed groups attacked aid workers, particularly in eastern provinces, impacting access to humanitarian aid during the reporting period. Conflict and insecurity continued to impact access to education during the reporting period. The UN reported in March 2023 that more than 2,100 schools closed due to insecurity in North Kivu and Ituri provinces, disrupt-

ing education for approximately 750,000 children.¹⁶ In 2022, at least 60 schools were affected by violence in Rutshuru and Nyiragongo territories in North Kivu province.¹⁷ In addition, schools were converted to shelters for internally displaced people in areas impacted by armed conflict and intercommunal violence.¹⁸

ATTACKS ON SCHOOLS

GCPEA identified at least 430 attacks on schools during the 2022-2023 reporting period, most of which damaged or destroyed the school. This was lower than during the 2020-2021 reporting period, when over 600 attacks were reported. By September 2023, over 700 schools were reportedly burned or destroyed since the resurgence of M23 violence in November 2021, although GCPEA was unable to establish how many of these attacks took place during the 2022-2023 reporting period. GCPEA identified an increase in attacks involving the use of explosive weapons, with at least seven such attacks in 2022 and 2023, which injured or killed at least ten students.

As a result of inter-community violence in Kwamouth territory, Mai-Ndombe province, 49 schools, including 31 primary schools, were destroyed between June 2022 and April 2023, according to the UN.²² This violence spread to nearby provinces in 2023, including Kwilu, Kwango, and Kinshasa, according to Human Rights Watch,²³ and 202 schools were closed in May 2023 because of conflict in Tshangu district, Kinshasa province, as reported by Caritas.²⁴

GCPEA identified at least 180 attacks on schools in 2022, primarily in Kasai Central, North Kivu, and Ituri provinces. Separately, the UN verified 70 attacks on schools in 2022. According to the DRC Education Cluster, over 550 schools were reportedly attacked, destroyed, burned down, or closed in 2022 due to generalized violence caused by armed group attacks. Since it was unclear how many of the UN-verified attacks overlapped with reports collected by GCPEA, and since school closures due to generalized violence do not meet GCPEA's definition of an attack, these numbers were not included in the total number of attacks on schools in this report. Examples of attacks on schools identified by GCPEA included:

- On or around April 6, 2022, unidentified armed men reportedly set fire to a primary school in Malo-Tchengu, Irumu territory, Ituri province; classes for 320 children were suspended, according to ACLED and local media Bunia Actualité.²⁸
- The UN reported that, on May 23, 2022, a rocket hit a school in Kanyagogo, Rutshuru territory, North Kivu province, destroying two classrooms.²⁹
- On August 17, 2022, members of an armed group vandalized a primary school and a secondary school in Bijombo village, Uvira territory, South Kivu province, during an attack on the village, according to ACLED and international media outlet Agenzia Fides.³⁰
- On November 11, 2022, members of an armed group reportedly looted the cafeteria of Kibumba Primary School in Bukumu, Nyiragongo territory, North Kivu province, according to ACLED and local media outlet Radio Okapi.³¹

GCPEA identified at least 270 attacks on schools in 2023, primarily in North Kivu and Ituri provinces.³² Save

1 2

COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

the Children reported that at least 150 schools in North Kivu province were attacked by armed groups between January and May 2023, affecting over 62,000 children.³³ Meanwhile, OCHA reported that, between January and March 2023, 97 schools were damaged or destroyed during attacks in Ituri province.³⁴ Examples of incidents identified by GCPEA included:

- Between February 8 and February 28, 2023, during clashes between the FARDC and M23 in Rutshuru territory, North Kivu province, at least two schools were looted, according to the UN.³⁵
- In April 2023, suspected members of an armed group attacked and vandalized three schools in Djugu and Mahagi territories, Ituri province, as reported by the UN. In the context of increased violence in the two territories, 21 other schools suspended classes, impacting around 1,200 students.³⁶
- On May 9, 2023, a grenade reportedly discarded by an unidentified armed group exploded and injured three students in a primary school in Aru town and district, Ituri province.³⁷

ATTACKS ON SCHOOL STUDENTS, TEACHERS, AND OTHER EDUCATION PERSONNEL

In 2022 and 2023, GCPEA identified four attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel. Such incidents appeared to have decreased compared to the previous reporting period: GCPEA identified at least 11 incidents in 2021 and at least 13 in 2020, including a number of incidents involving the use of excessive force against student or teacher protestors.³⁸ The UN and the BBC reported that teachers closed at least 130 schools for two weeks in October and November, 2023, in Béni and Oïcha, North Kivu province, after three teachers and at least 12 students were killed in an attack, although GCPEA was unable to confirm whether the attack targeted students and teachers.³⁹

GCPEA identified one attack in 2022: on November 5, 2022, an armed group allegedly abducted two teachers from a school in Kisimba, Walikale territory, North Kivu province, and shot one who attempted to escape, according to the UN.⁴⁰ This attack occurred in relation to an incident of child recruitment, detailed below.

GCPEA identified three attacks in 2023.⁴¹ For example: on March 17, 2023, a headteacher was burned alive in Fakamba, Wamba Futundu district, Mai-Ndombe province, as reported by the UN.⁴²

MILITARY USE OF SCHOOLS OR UNIVERSITIES

GCPEA identified at least 41 cases of the military use of schools during the 2022-2023 reporting period. In comparison, GCPEA identified at least 25 such incidents in the previous reporting period.⁴³

The UN reported that armed actors occupied 13 schools during 2022.⁴⁴ Separately, the DRC Protection Cluster reported that, in September 2022, the Uganda People's Defence Force stored ammunition at Lwanoli Primary School in Beni territory, North Kivu province, while the school was operational, putting students and teachers in danger.⁴⁵

The UN reported that 41 schools were used for military purposes in 2023.⁴⁶ Separately, the DRC Protection Cluster reported 25 cases of military use in 2023, all in North Kivu,⁴⁷ although GCPEA was not able to determine whether these overlapped with the UN count, or whether they began in 2023 or earlier. Examples included:

- On May 15, 2023, members of an armed group occupied two schools in Muhangi, Lubero territory, North Kivu province, and used classroom tables and benches for firewood, as reported by the DRC Education Cluster.⁴⁸
- The DRC Education Cluster reported that, on June 19, 2023, members of an armed group occupied a primary and a secondary school in Busenene, Rutshuru territory, North Kivu province, destroying the schools.⁴⁹

SEXUAL VIOLENCE AT, OR ON THE WAY TO OR FROM, SCHOOL OR UNIVERSITY

Reports of sexual violence by warring parties at, or on the way to or from, school or university, continued to decrease in the 2022-2023 reporting period from a peak in the mid-2010s, although it is not clear whether this reflects a reduction in incidents, or in reporting. The UN verified 200 incidents of sexual violence against children in DRC in 2022,⁵⁰ although GCPEA could not determine whether any of these incidents took place at school or along school routes. In the previous reporting period, GCPEA identified one such incident in 2020.⁵¹ In May 2023, students interviewed by the DRC Education Cluster in Kitshanga, Rutshuru territory, North Kivu province, reported that three girls had been raped on the way to school, although details about the perpetrator were not specified.⁵²

CHILD RECRUITMENT AT, OR ON THE WAY TO OR FROM, SCHOOL

GCPEA identified at least two incidents of child recruitment at, or on the way to or from, school, affecting at least 17 children, during the 2022-2023 reporting period. In comparison, during the previous reporting period at least 40 children were affected by school-related child recruitment.⁵³

The UN verified 1,545 children as having been recruited in DRC in 2022, although GCPEA was unable to determine whether any of these incidents took place at, or on the way to or from, school.⁵⁴ The UN reported that, on November 5, 2022, an armed group recruited 15 students from a school in Kisimba, Walikale territory, North Kivu province.⁵⁵

In May 2023, students interviewed by the DRC Education Cluster in Kitshanga town, Rutshuru territory, North Kivu province, reported that recruitment into armed groups was a danger at school and that a number of boys there had joined armed groups.⁵⁶

At the start of the school year in September 2023, over 15,000 students did not return to school in Masisi, North Kivu province; local media reported that parents kept children at home because of fear that they would be recruited.⁵⁷

 $_{3}$

COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

ATTACKS ON HIGHER EDUCATION

GCPEA identified 11 incidents of attacks on higher education during the 2022-2023 reporting period. This is a similar rate as compared to the prior reporting period, when GCPEA identified nine such incidents in 2021, and three in 2020.⁵⁸ Similar to previous years, incidents involved the use of excessive force against protesting students.

GCPEA identified nine incidents in 2022.59 Examples included:

- On July 25, 2022, police allegedly fired guns to disperse a crowd of students protesting against university management and increased insecurity in Kalemie city, Tanganyika province; one student died, at least five suffered injuries, and two were arrested, as reported by ACLED and local media *Radio Okapi*.⁶⁰
- On December 1, 2022, police reportedly shot at students from the University of Kisangani in Kisangani city,
 Tshopo province, who were protesting the university calendar, injuring at least six students, according to local media Radio Okapi and Scholars at Risk.⁶¹

GCPEA identified two attacks on higher education in 2023.⁶² For example:

 On August 12, 2023, police allegedly used teargas to disperse students who were protesting in front of the University of Bunia in Bunia city, Ituri province, as reported by ACLED and local media Radio Okapi.⁶³

ENDNOTES

- 1 "Democratic Republic of Congo: Rising Tensions with Rwanda Amid Escalating Violence and Upcoming Elections," ACLED Conflict Watchlist, February 8, 2023. "DR Congo: Army Units Aided Abusive Armed Groups," Human Rights Watch news release, October 18, 2022. UN Security Council, "Children and armed conflict in the Democratic Republic of the Congo," S/2022/745, October 10, 2022, paras. 2, 5, 8.
- 2 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Democratic Republic of Congo chapter.
- 3 News Agencies, "DRC schedules presidential elections for Dec 2023 amid M23 unrest," *Al Jazeera*, November 26, 2022. "Ethnic Targeting Mars DR Congo's Electoral Process," Human Rights Watch news release, May 9, 2023.
- $4 \quad \text{Human Rights Watch, } \textit{World Report 2023} \text{ (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Democratic Republic of Congo chapter. ICG, "Q&A / AFRICA" and "QAA / AFRICA" and "QAA / AFRICA" are also shown in the property of the property of$
- A Dangerous Escalation in the Great Lakes," International Crisis Group, January 27, 2023. "DRC: eventful press conference between Macron and Tshisekedi (RDC: conference de presse mouvementée entre Macron et Tshisekedi)," *African News*, June 3, 2023.
- 5 OCHA, "Democratic Republic of Congo North Kivu: Flash Update #6: Humanitarian situation in Rutshuru and Nyiragongo territories," May 27, 2022. "DR Congo: Civilians at Risk Amid Resurgence of M23 Rebels," Human Rights Watch press release, June 1, 2022. Djaffar Al Katanty, "Heavy fighting as Congo tries to fend off resurgent M23 rebels," *Reuters*, May 26, 2022. "DR Congo: Killings, Rapes by Rwanda-Backed Rebels," Human Rights Watch news release, June 13, 2023. Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2023* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Democratic Republic of Congo chapter.
- 6 "DR Congo: Killings, Rapes by Rwanda-Backed M23 Rebels," Human Rights Watch press release, June 13, 2022. Sophia Neiman, "Sexual violence plaques women displaced by DR Congo's M23 conflict," *The New Humanitarian*, July 12, 2023.
- 7 UN News, "DR Congo: Guterres urgers M23 rebels to respect Tuesday ceasefire agreement," March 6, 2023. Security Council Report, "June 2023 Monthly Forecast," May 31, 2023. UN News, "'Fragile ceasefire' holds in eastern DR Congo, Security Council hears," April 19, 2023. "Dozens killed in Democratic Republic of the Congo village attacks," *Al Jazeera*, April 15, 2023. UNICEF, "Democratic Republic of Congo: Situation Report No. 2," July 2023. "DRC: fighting continues with the M23 despite a ceasefire," *Africa News*, March 7, 2023.
- 8 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Democratic Republic of Congo chapter.
- 9 UNICEF, "UNICEF DR Congo Humanitarian Situation Report No.1 Reporting Period: 1 January to 30 June 2022," October 17, 2022, p. 2.
- 10 Amnesty International, *Annual Report Democratic Republic of the Congo 2022/2023* (London: Amnesty International, 2023). "DR Congo: Rampant Intercommunal Violence in West," Human Rights Watch news release, March 30, 2023. Thomas Fessy, "Intercommunal Violence in Western Congo Kills Scores," Human Rights Watch news release, June 29, 2023. "Democratic Republic of Congo: Rising Tensions with Rwanda Amid Escalating Violence and Upcoming Elections," ACLED Conflict Watchlist, February 8, 2023. "Thousands affected by inter-communal violence in Maï-Ndombe province," Médecins Sans Frontieres project update, September 26, 2022.
- 11 Amnesty International, Annual Report Democratic Republic of the Congo 2022/2023 (London: Amnesty International, 2023). "DR Congo: Rampant Intercommunal Violence in West," Human Rights Watch news release, March 30, 2023.
- 12 "Democratic Republic of Congo: Impact of intercommunal violence and displacement in Kwango, Kwilu, and Mai-Ndombe provices," ACAPS briefing note, December 21, 2022. "Thousands affected by inter-communal violence in Maï-Ndombe province," Médecins Sans Frontieres project update, September 26, 2022. "DR Congo: Rampant Intercommunal Violence in West," Human Rights Watch news release, March 30, 2023.
- 13 OCHA, "Democratic Republic of Congo: Humanitarian Needs Overview and Humanitarian Response Plan 2023-2024 snapshot (February 2023) (République démocratique du Congo: Aperçu des besoins et Plan de réponse humanitaire 2023 2024 En un clin d'oeil (février 2023))," February 22, 2023, p. 3. UNICEF, "UNICEF DR Congo Humanitarian Situation Report No.1 Reporting Period: 1 January to 30 June 2022," October 17, 2022, p. 1; UNICEF, "Democratic Republic of the Congo Appeal: Humanitarian Action for Children," December 2022.
- 14 OCHA, "UN sounds the alarm over rampant violence and rising humanitarian needs in eastern Congo," June 19, 2023. UNICEF, "Democratic Republic of Congo: Situation Report No. 1," June 2023. OCHA, "Democratic Republic of Congo: Internally displaced persons and returnees (December 2023) (République Démocratique du Congo: Personnes déplacées internes et retournées (décembre 2023))," February 8, 2024.
- 15 Amnesty International, *Annual Report* 2022/2023 (London: Amnesty International, 2023), p. 144.
- 16 UNICEF, "Conflict in eastern DRC is having a devastating impact on children's education," UNICEF press release, March 29, 2023.
- 17 OCHA, "DR Congo: Humanitarian situation in Rutshuru and Nyiragongo territories (RD Congo: Situation humanitaire dans les territoires de Rutshuru et Nyiragongo)," July 6, 2022.
- 18 Amnesty International, Annual Report Democratic Republic of the Congo 2022/2023 (London: Amnesty International, 2023). OCHA, "Democratic Republic of Congo North Kivu: Flash Update #6: Humanitarian situation in Rutshuru and Nyiragongo territories," May 27, 2022.
- 19 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Democratic Republic of the Congo chapter.
- 20 Clément MUAMBA, "DRC: 2023-2024 school year effective across the entire territory, with the exception of the Masisi 3 subdivision where parents fear the recruitment of their children by the M23, according to Tony Mwaba (RDC: rentrée scolaire 2023-2024 effective sur l'ensemble du territoire, à l'exception de la sous-division Masisi 3 où les parents craignent l'enrôlement de leurs enfants par le M23, selon Tony Mwaba)," *Actualite*, September 5, 2023.
- 21 Actualite, as cited in ACLED, Event ID DRC24042 (data downloaded July 14, 2022). UNICEF, "UNICEF deplores the attack on a school and health centre in Djugu, Ituri province," UNICEF Press release, January 20, 2022. AFP, "DRC: a school bombed in Ituri, a student "seriously injured"

5

ENDNOTES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

(RDC: une école bombardée en Ituri, un élève « gravement blessé »)," La Libre Afrique, January 17, 2022. Radio Okapi; Virunga Business Radio; MNCTV Congo; Mediacongo.net, as cited in ACLED, Event ID DRC25010 (data downloaded July 14, 2022). Radio Okapi, "Nord-Kivu: two students injured after bomb explosion in Pabuka (Nord-Kivu: deux élèves blessés, après l'explosion d'une bombe à Pabuka)," Radio Okapi, April 29, 2022. UN Security Council, "Letter dated 16 December 2022 from the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo addressed to the President of the Security Council - S/2022/967, December 16, 2022, p. 116. AFP; La Prunelle; Reuters; Government of the Democratic Republic of Congo; Kivu Security Tracker; Twitter, as cited in ACLED, Event ID DRC25507 (data downloaded July 14, 2022). Kivu Security Tracker, RDF Violent Death, Incident #19463 June 10, 2022. Auguy Mudiayi, "DRC: the FARDC accuse the Rwandan army of having bombed a school and say they have drone images proving the presence of Rwandan troops (RDC: les FARDC accusent l'armée rwandaise d'avoir bombardé une école et disent détenir des images des drones prouvant la présence des troupes rwandaises)," Actualite, June 10, 2022.

La Prunelle, as cited in ACLED, Event ID DRC28437 (data downloaded August 10, 2023). Freddy Ruvunangiza, "Masisi: 4 students injured after grenade explosion in Ngungu (Masisi: 4 élèves blessés après explosion d'une grenade à Ngungu)," La Prunelle, January 24, 2023. Freddy Ruvunangiza, "Masisi: 4 students injured after grenade explosion in Ngungu (Masisi: 4 élèves blessés après explosion d'une grenade à Ngungu)," Media Congo, January 24, 2023. Bunia Actualite; Politico (DRC); Radio Okapi, as cited in ACLED, Event ID DRC28655 (data downloaded August 10, 2023). Azarias Mokonzi, "Beni: Explosive devices discovered in the concession of a school in Mbau (Beni: Des engins explosifs découverts dans la concession d'une école à Mbau)," Politico (DRC), February 4, 2023. Radio Okapi, as cited in ACLED, Event ID DRC28666 (data downloaded August 10, 2023). Radio Okapi, "Rutshuru: 6 injured in bomb blast in Bushadara (Rutshuru: 6 blessés dans l'explosion d'une bombe à Bushadara)," Radio Okapi, February 9, 2023. Bunia Actualite, as cited in ACLED, Event ID DRC29693 (data downloaded August 10, 2023). John Mary Indika, "Aru: a grenade explodes in a school, schoolchildren injured (Aru: une grenade explose dans une école, des écoliers blessés)," Bunia Actualite, May 10, 2023.

- 22 UNICEF, "Inter-community violence in Kwamouth territory, DRC SitRep # 1 April 2023," May 9, 2023, p. 2.
- 23 Thomas Fessy, "Intercommunal Violence in Western Congo Kills Scores," Human Rights Watch Dispatch, June 29, 2023.
- 24 Caritas, "Summary of the security and humanitarian situation in the Bateke Plateau in the HZs of Kwamouth, Maluku I and II May to July 2023 (Synthèse sur la situation sécuritaire et humanitaire au Plateau des Bateke dans les ZS de Kwamouth, Maluku I et II Mai à juillet 2023)," July 20, 2023, p. 8.
- 25 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 26 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 61.
- 27 Education Cluster, UNICEF, "DRC Education Cluster: Schools Attacked/Destroyed/Closed January December 2022 (Cluster Education RDC : Écoles Attaquées/Détruites/Fermées Janvier Décembre 2022)," February 2, 2023.
- 28 Bunia Actualite, as cited in ACLED, Event ID DRC24791 (data downloaded July 14, 2022). Verite Johnson, "Irumu over 300 students affected by fire at their school in Baviba (Irumu plus de 300 eleves affectes par l'incendie de leur ecole a Baviba)," Bunia Actualité, April 2022.
- 29 UN Security Council, "Letter dated 16 December 2022 from the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo addressed to the President of the Security Council S/2022/967, December 16, 2022, p. 116.
- 30 Agenzia Fides; Radio Okapi, as cited in ACLED, Event ID DRC26720 (data downloaded December 29, 2022). Agenzia Fides, "AFRICA/DR CON-GO Violence in the east of the country: at least 21 dead in attack on gold mine in Bigaragara," Agenzia Fides, August 20, 2022.
- 31 Mediacongo.net; Actualite; Radio Okapi, as cited in ACLED, Event ID DRC27470 (data downloaded December 29, 2022). Radio Okapi, "FARDC-M23 clashes: precarious calm in Kibumba, fighting continues on the Tongo axis (Affrontements FARDC-M23 : calme précaire à Kibumba, les combats se poursuivent sur l'axe Tongo)," Radio Okapi, November 17, 2022.
- 32 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 33 "Armed groups in North Kivu attack more than 150 schools since the start of the year, affecting over 62,000 children," Save the Children news release, May 9, 2023.
- OCHA, "Democratic Republic of the Congo Ituri: Overview of the humanitarian situation, January to March 2023 (République Démocratique du Congo Ituri: Aperçu de la situation humanitaire, janvier à mars 2023)," April 26, 2023.
- 35 INTERSOS, UNHCR, "Monthly protection monitoring report North Kivu | February 2023 (Rapport mensuel de monitoring de protection Nord Kivu | Fevrier 2023)," March 10, 2023, p. 4. OCHA, "DR Congo: Intensification of the humanitarian response in Ituri province Situation report (August 7, 2023) (RD Congo: Intensification de la réponse humanitaire dans la province de l'Ituri Rapport de situation (7 août 2023))," August 7, 2023, p. 1.
 36 UNICEF, "DRC Humanitarian Situation Report No. 1 (Intercommunal conflict in Djugu & Mahagi territories, Ituri province): 01 January 30 April 2023," May 24, 2023, p. 2.
- 37 Bunia Actualite, as cited in ACLED, Event ID DRC29693 (data downloaded August 10, 2023). John Mary Indika, "Aru: a grenade explodes in a school, schoolchildren injured (Aru: une grenade explose dans une école, des écoliers blessés)," Bunia Actualite, May 10, 2023.
- 38 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Democratic Republic of the Congo chapter.
- 39 OCHA, "DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF THE CONGO Ituri, North Kivu, South Kivu: Scale up Response Report (Reporting period July October 2023)," November 28, 2023, p. 1. Yassin Kombi and Isidore Kouwonou, "Why have more than 100 schools closed in Béni, DRC?, (Pourquoi plus de 100 écoles ont fermé à Béni, en RDC?)," BBC News Afrique, November 3, 2023.
- 40 INTERSOS, UNHCR, "Monthly protection monitoring report North Kivu | November 2022 (Rapport mensuel de monitoring de protection Nord Kivu | Novembre 2022)," March 1, 2023, p. 8.

- 41 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 42 Protection Cluster, UNHCR, "Democratic Republic of Congo | Protection Highlights | January, February & March 2023 (République démocratique du Congo | Points Saillants de Protection | janvier, février & mars 2023)," June 22, 2023, p. 13.
- 43 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Democratic Republic of the Congo chapter.
- 44 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 61.
- 45 Protection Cluster, UNHCR, "Democratic Republic of the Congo | Protection Highlights | September- October 2022 (République démocratique du Congo | Points Saillants de Protection | septembre- octobre 2022)," November 28, 2022, p. 4.
- 46 Information received from a UN respondent on May 15, 2024.
- 47 "Analysis of the Protection Situation: North Kivu Province (M23_Focus Crisis on Rutshuru and Masisi), October December 2023 (Analyse sur la Situation de Protection: Province du Nord Kivu (Crise M23_Focus sur Rutshuru et Masisi), octobre décembre 2023)," Protection Cluster; UN-HCR, January 9, 2024, p. 11.
- 48 Education Cluster; Save the Children; UNICEF, "Education Cluster Democratic Republic of Congo: Monthly overview of assessments in North Kivu (29/06/23) (Cluster Education République démocratique du Congo: Aperçu mensuel des évaluations au Nord-Kivu (29/06/23))," July 3, 2023, p. 5.
- 49 Education Cluster; Save the Children; UNICEF, "Education Cluster Democratic Republic of Congo: Monthly overview of assessments in North Kivu (29/06/23) (Cluster Education République démocratique du Congo: Aperçu mensuel des évaluations au Nord-Kivu (29/06/23))," July 3, 2023, p. 5.
- 50 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, paras. 54, 60.
- 51 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Democratic Republic of the Congo profile.
- 52 Education Cluster, NRC, Save the Children, UNICEF, "Democratic Republic of Congo Education Cluster: Evaluation report: Education, Kitshanga (16 to 23/05/2023) (Cluster Education République démocratique du Congo: Rapport d'évaluation: Education, Kitshanga (16 au 23/05/2023))," July 3, 2023, p. 8.
- 53 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Democratic Republic of the Congo profile.
- 54 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 55.
- 55 INTERSOS, UNHCR, "Monthly protection monitoring report North Kivu | November 2022 (Rapport mensuel de monitoring de protection Nord Kivu | Novembre 2022)," March 1, 2023, p. 8.
- 56 Education Cluster, NRC, Save the Children, UNICEF, "Democratic Republic of Congo Education Cluster: Evaluation report: Education, Kitshanga (16 to 23/05/2023) (Cluster Education République démocratique du Congo: Rapport d'évaluation: Education, Kitshanga (16 au 23/05/2023))," July 3, 2023, p. 8.
- 57 Radio Okapi, "North Kivu: fighting between 2 militias prevents the start of the school year in Osso Banyungu (Nord-Kivu: des combats entre 2 milices empêchent la rentrée scolaire à Osso Banyungu)," *Radio Okapi*, September 5, 2023. Clément MUAMBA, "DRC: 2023-2024 school year effective across the entire territory, with the exception of the Masisi 3 subdivision where parents fear the recruitment of their children by the M23, according to Tony Mwaba (RDC: rentrée scolaire 2023-2024 effective sur l'ensemble du territoire, à l'exception de la sous-division Masisi 3 où les parents craignent l'enrôlement de leurs enfants par le M23, selon Tony Mwaba)," *Actualite*, September 5, 2023.
- 58 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Democratic Republic of the Congo chapter.
- 59 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 60 Actualite; 7 Sur 7; Mediacongo.net; Radio Okapi; Twitter, as cited in ACLED, Evnet ID DRC26326 (data downloaded December 29, 2022). Radio Okapi, "Kalemie: clashes between police and UNIKAL students (Kalemie: accrochages entre policiers et étudiants de l'UNIKAL)," Radio Okapi, July 25, 2022.
- 61 Mediacongo.net; Radio Okapi, as cited in ACLED, Event ID DRC27622 (data downloaded December 29, 2022). Radio Okapi, "Kisangani: 6 students shot and injured during an intervention by the national police (Kisangani: 6 étudiants blessés par balle lors d'une intervention de la police nationale)," Radio Okapi, December 2, 2022. Scholars at Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, University of Kisangani, December 1, 2022
- 62 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 63 Radio Okapi, as cited in ACLED, Event ID DRC30402 (data downloaded December 6, 2023). "Bunia: UNIBU students protest against the arrest of the G5 leader (Bunia: des étudiants de l'UNIBU protestent contre l'arrestation du leader du G5)," Radio Okapi, August 12, 2023.

 ℓ